PALM VALLEY CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES

SPECIAL (WORKSHOP) MEETING

FEBRUARY 2, 2015

The City Council of the City of Palm Valley met in Regular Session on the 2nd of February 2015 at 3:00 p.m., 1313 N. Stuart Place Road, Palm Valley, Texas.  The meeting was attended by the following persons:


Mayor



John M. Cutney

Council members
John Widger, Julie Martin, Joe Jones 


Debe Wright, Angela Wolf

City Secretary
Sylvia R. Trevino

Staff:
Chief Garcia, Rosendo Flores

1)
CALL TO ORDER


Mayor Cutney called the meeting to order at 3:00 p.m.

Councilman Widger made a motion to change the order of the agenda items as Mayor Cutney requested.


Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.



Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried.

5)    DISCUSSION AND PRESENTATION BY TEXAS FLEET         SERVICES REGARDING GAS PURCHASES FOR THE CITY’S FLEET OF VEHICLES

Mr. Jesse Ramirez, representative for Texas Fleet Fuel, explained that the Valero gas stations have been bought by Sunoco and will not be accepting the Valero cards.  Texas Fleet Fuel cards are accepted nationwide.  Texas Fleet Fuel provides exception alerts as a way of identifying fuel theft.  The cost of the gas to the subscriber is the Texas Fleet Fuel cost or the wholesale cost of fuel according to OPIS, plus freight, applicable taxes and a fixed mark-up.  This Cost Plus Pricing allows subscribers to buy fuel very close to the actual cost of the product.  In addition, Texas Fleet Fuel does not charge any fees for its services.  Texas Fleet Fuel will provide the City with a Weekly Vehicle Management Report which is a weekly recap of all fuel and maintenance transactions.

Mr. Ramirez continued to explain that with Texas Fleet Fuel the subscriber pays the refinery costs and if someone enters a wrong odometer reading at the pump, the subscriber gets an immediate alert.  He added that the City would not have to enter into a contract and they do have cards for non-road use.

Councilwoman Martin asked why is the City considering this new service---is it for cost reasons or for tracking purposes?  The reply was because of the changeover from Valero to Sunoco.

There was a consensus among the Council that this item be placed on the next regular agenda for action.

2)    LETTER OF ENGAGEMENT WITH LONG CHILTON, LLP                       APPROVED
Mayor Cutney explained that he would like to have the audit completed prior to a new Council taking office in May and, thus, the need to accept the Letter of Engagement.

Councilman Widger made a motion to accept the Letter of Engagement for auditing services from Long Chilton, LLP.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

3) PROPOSALS FOR RENOVATIONS OF THE CITY COUNCIL                                 CHAMBERS TABLED
Mayor Cutney stated that two proposals were submitted for the renovations to the Council Chambers.  The renovation will entail the removal of a wall to enlarge the Council Chambers in order to be able to conduct court trials when requested through Municipal Court.

Mayor Cutney recommended awarding the proposal to M&L Construction in the amount of $6,100.00.  He pointed out the budget for this project is $10,000.

Councilman Jones commented that if he were doing this he would question both contractors and questioned why the high bidder would be recommended.

The City Secretary indicated that she had called upon two other contractors but they never submitted a written proposal to consider.

Mayor Cutney called for a vote.  

Councilman Jones made a motion to table this item until the next meeting and obtain other proposals.

Councilwoman Martin seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

4) LETTER OF RESIGNATION FROM GARNETT CAUSEY FROM THE BOARD OF ADJUSTMENTS ACCEPTED

Mayor Cutney indicated that immediate replacement is not necessary.
Councilman Widger made a motion to accept Mr. Causey’s letter of resignation from the Board of Adjustment.

Councilman Jones seconded the motion.

Mayor Cutney took the votes and the motion carried unanimously by those present.

6)  DISCUSSION HELD ON A STREET MAINTENANCE RESERVE    FUND FOR ONGOING STREET REPAIRS

Mayor Cutney stated that this is an opportunity for the Council to state their views on the budget and to consider a maintenance program for street repairs.  The current project that will start soon will cost about $180,000.  He informed them that David Flinn had submitted the revised drawings for the street project and encouraged the Council to review them.
Councilman Widger explained that for purposes of this discussion it affects the 5-year plan.  The thought is to budget $200,000 every other year and allocate as reserves or should the City consider other funding avenues for an ongoing street project?

Geane Gill commented that if a street assessment fee is imposed it does not require approval of the voters.  He also pointed out that the City needs to have at least 6 months of operating funds in reserves.

Mayor Cutney asked that the Council think about how best to implement a street maintenance program for future years.

Further discussion followed on the proposed street project and whether it will fix all the ‘gatoring’ and seal coating.  A comment was made that it was not certain whether it included the seal coating.  

Mayor Cutney encouraged everyone to think about how best to address the problem of funding future street repairs and come up with a solution.

7) DISCUSSION HELD ON THE UPCOMING CITY OF PALM VALLEY ‘FUN RUN’ SCHEDULED FOR MARCH 28, 2015
Councilwoman Martin showed a ‘draft’ of the flyer promoting the event.  She indicated that the Lone Star Pacesetters have waived their fee to run the event.  She will need about 15 volunteers for the race to man the water stations, the finish line and the kids 1 mile fun run.  She stated that Road ID will be contributing the racing ‘bib’s for free.
Councilwoman Martin added that pastries/snacks will need to be provided and she referred to an estimate of the cost.  She stated that the cost could change based on the number of participants.  Trash cans will also be needed and there will be goodie bags for the children.  Footworks will do the pre-registration and collect the money and there will be onsite registration on the day of the event.

Mayor Cutney pointed out that whatever is left over could be used at the National Night Out event.

Councilwoman Martin indicated that the cost estimates she prepared equals a subtotal of $179.88 in each category for about 100 participants.

As for the First Aid Station, Councilman Jones offered to contact EMS since he sits on the Board of Directors.

Councilwoman Martin stated that she would like to promote Palm Valley as part of this event and Councilman Jones added that the Country Club could also be promoted.

Chief Garcia offered to contact the Police Academy for any volunteers and stated that he had child identification kits that he could hand out to the parents at the event.

Further discussion followed on the details of the event and Mayor Cutney asked that Councilwoman Martin finalize her numbers for the next meeting.

There was a consensus among the Council that the City allocate up to $1200 for the event for 100 runners and have the item on the next agenda for official action.

Councilwoman Martin commented that awards would also need to be provided.

She asked that each Council member bring volunteers.

8) DISCUSSION HELD ON A POTENTIAL ORDINANCE        REGULATING FENCES IN THE CITY OF PALM VALLEY

Councilman Jones recalled the recent action taken where two fence permits were authorized for chain link fences.   Because of a lack of ordinance the City had no authority to deny those permits.
He explained that when Palm Valley was developed, homeowners’ associations were set up with deed restrictions and in those deed restrictions they addressed fences, setbacks from the golf course, etc.  The reason for the associations was so that they could have authority to police and enforce those restrictions.  The associations are now inactive and there are a lot of opinions of what a homeowner can and can not do.  A fence contractor, when they want to pull a permit, the first thing they ask if there is an ordinance regulating fences.  But in a general law city, the ordinances have to address health and safety so it appears that the City can not do anything unless it addresses these  issues.

Ms. Roberta Smith asked what exactly the objection to chain link fences is.  Councilman Jones replied that he does not care for their appearance and they just don’t appeal to him.

Ms. Smith informed the Council that when she first moved to Palm Valley she spent more money than she wanted to put a wood fence because she had been informed she could not install a chain link fence.  She wants to expand her current fence and she has considered landscaping so it would not be visible by the general public.  She asked that since there is no ordinance why the permits were issued.

Councilman Jones was of the opinion that is the reason he feels there should be an ordinance in place.

Ms. Smith commented that if chain link fences are not appealing there are properties that look trashy and are totally disgusting such as the alley on Guava.

Mayor Cutney commented that if there is trash/garbage stacked up this could be considered a health issue which the City could address.

Geane Gill stated that it is time to have an ordinance addressing fences, recognizing the height and setbacks.  An ordinance that does not exclude the setbacks from the Golf Course. Having an ordinance that applies to everyone will garner more support and cooperation.  He added that chain link fences do not help the City’s property values and he also that the ordinance should not conflict with deed restrictions. Fences are addressed  in some deed restrictions but there is no mention of fences in the haciendas.  Back then there was agreement that whenever possible the ordinances would prevail over the deed restrictions.  He encouraged creating an ordinance to regulate fences but not exclude anything.  He made reference to the court order of 1999 and stated that in the meantime chain link fences should not be allowed.
Mayor Cutney pointed out that the City has broken its own code in that the City has some chain link fences on some of its properties.  He added that as a general law city we can not do anything other than what the State allows the City to do.

Ms. Smith stated that she did not think that having an ordinance prohibiting chain link fences would be good.

There was a consensus that a committee be appointed to come up with a draft ordinance that would include a civilian and a Council member headed by Councilman Jones.

9) DISCUSSION HELD ON ABOLISHING THE BUILDING AND PERMIT COMMITTEE

Mayor Cutney explained that at the last meeting this had been discussed with Steve Womack, the Chairman of the Building and Permit Committee.  Most cities do not have this type of Committee.  The City has a good Building Inspector who can make recommendations for approval of a permit.  If there is a dispute of some kind, then the applicant can come before the City Council or the Board of Adjustments.

There was a consensus to have this item for official action on the next agenda for the regular meeting.

10) DISCUSSION HELD ON REGULATING GOLF CARTS

Councilman Widger felt that he was leaning more towards the idea that the City does not need an ordinance since golf carts are regulated by State law.

Chief Garcia stated that his main concern was to address the age of drivers on golf carts.  This is something not mandated by law.  The Department of Public Safety’s interpretation is that you need a driver’s license.  It is a motorized vehicle.

When asked what he would recommend as a minimum age, Chief Garcia replied 13-14 years old.

Chief Garcia commented that even if the City passed a resolution it would still not give the Police Department legal authority.  He commented that it is not a big problem right now.

Councilman Jones was of the opinion that there was no reason to have an ordinance in place.

Discussion followed on insurance coverage for golf carts.  Geane Gill commented that you can buy a stand alone policy.
There was a consensus that Councilman Jones would write up a short notice regarding insurance for golf carts for the upcoming newsletter.

11) FUTURE CAPITAL PROJECTS
There was no major on this topic other than the possibility of buying the property next to City Hall (former Maverick Market).

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 5:02 p.m. upon a motion by Councilman Widger and a second by Councilwoman Wolf.

_____________________________

John M. Cutney, Mayor

Attest:

____________________________

Sylvia R. Trevino, City Secretary
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